
Serving the Lakes Community Since 1940

FALL 2023 NEWSLETTER

Portage, Base & Whitewood
Owners Association

A Message from your President
Mark Teicher
The Huron River Chain of Lakes is proud and lucky to have the 
Norman A. Wood & Louis P. Kivi Natural Shoreline Preserves 
on the northwest portion of Portage Lake. These 2,700 feet 
of protected shoreline and 12 acres were purchased by Craig 
Kivi in memory of Craig’s grandfather and father, and managed 
by a 501(C)(3) non-profit. EGLE, DNR, MSU and the Huron 
River Watershed Council have deemed this shoreline and 
protected land of high value and the last natural area that can 
filter Portage Lake, as well as is home to many species of fish, 
wildlife, flora, and fauna. 

Unfortunately, residents are using it for a dump! Not only have 
Craig and others found garbage intentionally dumped there 
(including an old refrigerator), but they heard that some local 
property owners were planning on dredging and dumping 
their dredged muck onto the Preserve. There are very strict 
restrictions and permits needed for any dredging. 
Then came Saturday, September 16, 2023. Craig and a friend 
were out boating on Portage Lake. They noticed a boat backed 
up to the protected shore with the motor hanging over the 
shoreline. As they got closer, they saw a huge, shiny, rainbow 
oil slick, about the size of a football field. They saw a person 
was changing his lower unit oil, a honey thickness 90 weight oil. 
Craig said the stench was overwhelming. As they got closer, the 
person jumped out of his boat with a screwdriver and went to 
the motor in a hurry. He was putting the engine oil drain plug 
back in, which meant that the oil was draining onto the shore or 
into the water, or both. Before he could drive away, Craig and his 
friend got pictures of the MC numbers. Craig called the Marine 
Sheriff, DNR and Livingston County officials. They all came out 
immediately and met Craig. They confirmed the oil spill and 
made their reports, along with sending their findings to EGLE. 
An investigation and hopeful prosecution are pending. 

So, what can you do? Keep an eye out. If you see something, 
report it. Call 911, call Craig Kivi (734-478-5730) or me (248-
420-9144). In addition, Craig is offering a $1,000 reward for 
any information that leads to the arrest and conviction of 
anyone for dumping in the Preserves.

PBWOA Website
Mary Beth Timmerman
Your PBWOA Board is actively working on an update to the 
Website.  When this is complete, you will notice:

•   It will be simple to Renew and Pay for your Membership
•   Access to Website information will be straightforward
•   There will be a Calendar of Events to keep you up to date

The PBWOA Board of Directors:
Mark Teicher, President	 Portage Lake
Jon Waitz, Vice President	 Baseline Lake
Dave Wilutis, Vice President	 Baseline Lake
Lis Knibbe, Treasurer		  Portage Lake
Jim Jensen			   Whitewood Lake
Jan Arps-Prundeanu		  Baseline Lake		
Bob Nester			   Little Portage Lake
Bonnie Swanson                             Tamarack Lake
Mary Beth Timmerman                 Tamarack Lake
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If interested in helping, please call one of the listed members above. Thanks!

734-471-3141
mail@PBWOA.org
http://pbwoa.org
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Washtenaw County Water Resources Commission 
(https://www.washtenaw.org/3460/PortageBase-Line-Lakes)  
has identified the need for repairs to the John Flook dam, after 
one of the gates failed in July, 2023.  A public information 
meeting for all property owners in the lake level assessment 
district was held on October 25, 2023 at Pathfinder School.    
There are currently 818 properties in Livingston County and 521 
in Washtenaw County in the Lake Level Special Assessment 
District. 

The Commission is actively working on having new, more 
structurally strong boards fabricated to isolate the dam 
bays for when the gates are replaced. Scott Miller, (Deputy 
Commissioner) is hopeful that they can get that completed 
in time for use around the time they normally lower the lake 
to winter levels, as these boards would not only be used for 
repairs but could also be used to maintain the lake level through 
the winter as we have normally done in years past. The main 
difference is that they will be less susceptible to leaking, be 
structurally stronger in order to safely work on the gates, and 
potentially be easier to replace/remove than the old ones. One 
bonus would be that they would not be just a one-time use, but 
could be employed in future years to maintain winter levels.  

For a history of the Dam and how the Special Assessment 
District was formed, please check out the information on our 
web-site:  http://www.historypbw.org/john-flook-dam/

 

DAM Update
By Jan Arps Prundeanu

Lake Water Quality Testing
Jon Waitz
Once again, our Portage, Base, Whitewood Owner’s 
Association has been involved with lake water quality testing 
and has collected data going back as far as 1975.  The board of 
directors funds the cost for testing on Little Portage, Portage, 
Baseline, Tamarack and Whitewood lakes from dues collected 
from membership.  The actual water sampling is being done 
by PBWOA volunteers on the various lakes.  This year we 
had a team of 6 volunteers doing testing for Secchi Disk 
(a test to determine the lakes clarity by measuring depth of 
light penetration) and Summer total phosphorus.  The data 
collected by our volunteers is used to help determine changes 
to our chain of lakes over a broad period of time.

This year’s volunteers are: 

 Jim Collins since 2002
Jim Meyer since 2007
Jon Waitz since 2013
Craig Kivi since 2015
Nancy Cox since 2023
Joan Fitzgibbon since 2023	

All data collected by our team of volunteers is uploaded into 
The Cooperative Lakes Monitoring Program (CLMP).  This is 
a significant partnership effort between the Department of 
Environmental Quality (DEQ), the Michigan Lakes & Streams 
Associations, Inc. (MLSA), the Great Lakes Commission, 
Michigan State University, the Huron River Watershed Council 
and our PBWOA.  The CLMP is a key program in the Michigan 
Clean Water Corps, a statewide volunteer water quality 
monitoring network.  The data collected by our volunteers 
helps determine if there were changes in our chain of lakes 
over a broad period of time.  

restriction on boats in the water delayed access for the 
Lake Scientists to the lakes to assess for earlier 
treatment. They were also restricted throughout the 
summer to having no more than two people in their 
boats as they surveyed lakes. Prior years had allowed 
them to have a local resident or representative from 
Washtenaw County on board for more “eyes” and 
residents who have up-close knowledge of the 
problem. Covid also interfered with production and 
shipment of needed parts when there were equipment 
breakdowns. Progressive AE, our lake scientist 
mentioned having 2 or 3 of their boats out of 
commission waiting on parts and the new harvesting 
company had at least 2 of their harvesters sidelined 
waiting for parts.   

We are hopeful all of you – our members – have 
survived and adjusted to this new way of life. We are 
also very hopeful that this too will pass and we can be 
back to “normal” very soon. 
We normally meet via Zoom for now the first Monday 
of the month at 7:00 p.m. If you are interested in 
attending or have information you would like to share 
– again, contact a Board Member for directions on how 
to join us.    

GET TO KNOW YOUR WEEDS: Starry Stonewort 
By Jan Arps Prundeanu 

Starry Stonewort is one of the Aquatic Invasive 
Species (AIS) that is being treated by our Lake 
Management Team. I attended the Michigan Inland 
Lakes Convention workshop: “An Update on Critical 
Aspects of the Forty Year Starry Stonewort Bio-
Invasion.” (The PBWOA generously funds any 
member who wishes to attend educational programs 
throughout the year and we encourage members to be 
alert to educational opportunities highlighted on our 
web-site, emails and Facebook.) 

Following are highlights from that workshop. 

Starry Stonewort was introduced into our continent via 
the St. Lawrence Seaway in 1978. It was found near 
Belle Isle in 1983 and surfaced in our Michigan inland 
lakes in 2006. As of 2016, it is present in the lakes of 7 
states and Canada. Of special interest is the fact that 
OUR area (Oakland, Livingston, Jackson and 
Washtenaw counties) has the highest concentration of 
Starry Stonewort IN THE WORLD. Starry Stonewort 
likes our temperature, our sunlight and our “quiet” 
waters. Shallow, irregular shorelines are also 
conducive to its growth. It is capable of “creating” 
good conditions for its own growth and can become a 
dominant mono-culture. It reproduces by vegetative 
fragmentation and is easily transported by watercraft 
and trailers. (It creates significant biomass that has 
been the bane of many Tamarack boaters.) It does have 
one positive quality – it releases “allopathic” 
substances that block harmful algae blooms. 

Management of Starry Stonewort has been 
challenging. Minnesota Aquatic Invasive Species 
Research Center presented the status of their research 
findings, which are in the early stages. The use of 
algaecides (Copper based) and mechanical harvesting 
have proven somewhat effective, but the studies have 
been limited and some untreated lakes initially have 
shown greater reductions in biomass. The current 
general consensus is that over time, treated areas do 
better, but the researchers are looking for untreated 
lakes to serve as controls. 

We welcome your questions, observations and 
concerns. Please direct them to me at: 
janarps60@gmail.com 

 

Review of 2020 HRCOL project
and Goals for 2021
Jan Arps Prundeanu

Your PBWOA was invited to attend Washtenaw 
County’s review of the Lake Improvement Project 
Meeting held February 25th, 2021. Representatives 
from Progressive AE (Paul Hausler and Pam Tyning), 
Aquatic Services (Jeff Knox), Washtenaw County 
project staff (Lauren Koloski and Theo Eggermont) and 
PBWOA (Jan Arps-Prundeanu, Dave WIlutis and Greg 
Peter) were in attendance.

Despite Covid Restrictions, the consensus was 
that the lake treatments were generally effective 
in managing our invasive weeds. Concerns about 
algae and muck were acknowledged and efforts in 
2021 will focus on preventive earlier treatments. 
Progressive AE and Aquatic Services have benefited 
from more experience with the HRCOL and may be 
able to anticipate some recurring issues. Surveys are 
being scheduled for early May (weather permitting) 
with some early treatments scheduled for the canals, 
Tamarack and other areas with a history of algae.

Progressive AE is proposing increased harvesting 
in 2021, especially with problem Starry Stonewort. 
Problems with last year’s harvesting efforts were 
related to equipment breakdown and the inability 
to repair, given Covid related supply chain issues. 
Two new harvesters have been purchased and it is 
anticipated that harvesting efforts will begin in July. 
Challenges remain with the lack of access to off-
loading sites on Tamarack, Strawberry and Zukey lakes, 
but the County is working aggressively to address that 
challenge.

Lauren Koloski, project coordinator, will be introducing 
an improved “mapping” tool (GIS) that will be linked 
to a home-owners address. This will enable people 
to accurately report problem areas to Lauren that she 
can share directly with the contractors. All attendees 
acknowledged the role that home owners can play in 
identification of problem areas. Given restrictions on 
treatment options, it is not always possible to treat 
all areas, and the goal of realistic expectations was 
emphasized. The PBWOA Board appreciates being 
included in these project meetings and we strive 
to advocate for our members. This year’s meeting 
was especially productive in that all parties worked 
together to generate what is hoped will be more 
effective treatments and more pro-active efforts.

Board Elections
Board Members are elected for two-year terms, with 
half the Board being elected in each year. If you were 
a member in 2020 you should have received a ballot 
card with this mailing where you can vote for 2021-
2022 Board members. Board members who are up 
for election this year are indicated by asterisks in the 
list below. The ballot also contains spaces for write-
in candidates. You can include the ballot in the pre-
addressed envelope with your membership renewal. 
The deadline for voting is May 5, 2021.

THE PBWOA BOARD

President: Mark Teicher* . . . . . . . . . . . . 248-420-9144
Vice President: Jon Waitz . . . . . . . . . . . 734-878-9312
Vice President: Dave Wilutis* . . . . . . . .517-349-5232
Secretary: Jane Ollila . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 734-878-4876
Treasurer: Jay Hale*  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 734-878-3535
Directors: Jim Jensen* . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 810-599-8125
Jan Arps-Prundeanu . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 734-426-5057
Dave Moody . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 734-426-0668
Bob Nester . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 734-426-2545
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have proven somewhat effective, but the studies have 
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shown greater reductions in biomass. The current 
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mentioned having 2 or 3 of their boats out of 
commission waiting on parts and the new harvesting 
company had at least 2 of their harvesters sidelined 
waiting for parts.   

We are hopeful all of you – our members – have 
survived and adjusted to this new way of life. We are 
also very hopeful that this too will pass and we can be 
back to “normal” very soon.  
We normally meet via Zoom for now the first Monday 
of the month at 7:00 p.m. If you are interested in 
attending or have information you would like to share 
– again, contact a Board Member for directions on how 
to join us.    

 

 

 

GET TO KNOW YOUR WEEDS: Starry Stonewort 
 By Jan Arps Prundeanu 

Starry Stonewort is one of the Aquatic Invasive 
Species (AIS) that is being treated by our Lake 
Management Team. I attended the Michigan Inland 
Lakes Convention workshop: “An Update on Critical 
Aspects of the Forty Year Starry Stonewort Bio-
Invasion.” (The PBWOA generously funds any 
member who wishes to attend educational programs 
throughout the year and we encourage members to be 
alert to educational opportunities highlighted on our 
web-site, emails and Facebook.) 

Following are highlights from that workshop. 

Starry Stonewort was introduced into our continent via 
the St. Lawrence Seaway in 1978. It was found near 
Belle Isle in 1983 and surfaced in our Michigan inland 
lakes in 2006. As of 2016, it is present in the lakes of 7 
states and Canada. Of special interest is the fact that 
OUR area (Oakland, Livingston, Jackson and 
Washtenaw counties) has the highest concentration of 
Starry Stonewort IN THE WORLD. Starry Stonewort 
likes our temperature, our sunlight and our “quiet” 
waters. Shallow, irregular shorelines are also 
conducive to its growth. It is capable of “creating” 
good conditions for its own growth and can become a 
dominant mono-culture. It reproduces by vegetative 
fragmentation and is easily transported by watercraft 
and trailers. (It creates significant biomass that has 
been the bane of many Tamarack boaters.) It does have 
one positive quality – it releases “allopathic” 
substances that block harmful algae blooms. 

Management of Starry Stonewort has been 
challenging. Minnesota Aquatic Invasive Species 
Research Center presented the status of their research 
findings, which are in the early stages. The use of 
algaecides (Copper based) and mechanical harvesting 
have proven somewhat effective, but the studies have 
been limited and some untreated lakes initially have 
shown greater reductions in biomass. The current 
general consensus is that over time, treated areas do 
better, but the researchers are looking for untreated 
lakes to serve as controls. 

We welcome your questions, observations and 
concerns. Please direct them to me at: 
janarps60@gmail.com 
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Native Plant of the Season
By Jan Arps Prundeanu

Red-Twig Dogwood. Looking for some color in your winter 
landscape? This shrub will brighten up those winter days 
with bright red stems. PLUS, it is a native plant that is 
recommended for rain gardens: it is really good at soaking up 
water. So, even if you don’t have a rain garden, it can be used 
to prevent run off into the lake. Feral Floral on Nixon Road 
has one-gallon pots for $20.00 but they require $100.00 
minimum order. If you are interested in consolidating an order, 
please let Jan know: janarps60@gmail.com

https://www.washtenaw.org/3460/PortageBase-Line-Lakes
http://www.historypbw.org/john-flook-dam/
https://www.michigan.gov/egle/about/organization/water-resources/inland-lakes-and-streams/shoreline-protection


Turning the Corner on Bad Practices
by Dave Wilutis
Last April, in our Spring Newsletter, I talked about the need to 
change our “mindset” when it comes to how we view the need to 
have “plush, golf course green” lawns right up to the water’s edge.  

Within our Huron River Chain of lakes, there are approximately 
2,400 lake or river front property owners.  ALL these properties 
abut shorelines and therefore have DIRECT access to waterways 
that make up the chain of lakes!  Each of these properties can easily 
introduce harmful substances into our lake system, which can 
negatively affect water quality for everyone. 

Our lake and river ecosystems are very delicate and complex.  This 
sensitivity refers to its ability to be changed or altered by outside 
influences.  Think about our lake system as a giant petri dish.  Add a 
little of this and a little of that to a warm petri dish, and in time you 
have changed the whole ecosystem content in that dish.  OUR lake 
system is no different, especially with documented warmer lake 
waters we are experiencing.   Over the years many harmful things 
have been introduced into our lake system.  Historically, “WE” have 
unfortunately been the cause.  Can “WE” make the positive changes 
needed to turn this around.  The answer is YES.

We have learned from our past bad behavior practices, and are 
making good positive changes.  Following are some key local 
changes that have had a big positive affect in our lake system:

- Implementation of a lake system-wide sewer system some 35 
years ago, replaced individual septic tanks which were known for 
leeching nutrients from septic fields into the lakes.
- The Lake Improvement Project (SAD), has lake scientists 
continually monitoring and testing our lakes for negative changes, 
and then maps out treatment solutions to address those changes.
- Education – The PBWOA, as well as the Huron River Watershed 
Council, Hamburg Township, Michigan Lakes and Streams 
Association (MLSA) and others, have provided information to help 
educate lake and river front owners on better practices around the 
water’s edge.

Education has become the key ingredient to changing current 
and past bad practices into good practices to benefit our lake 
system.  It is this writer’s belief that education alone does not always 
create desired outcomes.  In some cases, having a local ordinance 
supporting a corrective action for the benefit of all, provides the 
strength behind a good cause.  Just this month, Hamburg Township 
passed an ordinance that restricts the application of lawn fertilizers 
to no closer than 50 feet from the water’s edge.  It further states, 
fertilizer applications shall not be permitted prior to May 1 and after 
November 15.  This is to prevent direct release of fertilizers into the 
lakes caused by runoff, due to rain or frozen soil.

This new ordinance is a positive significant change for our lake 
system.  Hopefully, with the adoption of similar ordinances in the 
other 3 townships abutting our lake system, all of us will see over 
time, a reduction in unsightly and in some cases harmful algae 
blooms, excessive invasive as well as non-invasive weed growth, all 
caused by excessive nutrients (fertilizers) in our lakes.  Additionally, 
the savings homeowners will see from reduced fertilization will 
hopefully over time reduce treatment cost in the Lake Improvement 
SAD.  This could be the beginning of a watershed moment when 
“WE” helped fix a problem, caused by our bad practices of the past.

Free Class - Introduction to Lakes
Mary Beth Timmerman
Any PBWOA Member is welcome to take the MSU 
Introduction to Lakes on-line course, pass the class, and be 
reimbursed for the cost.  It’s a 6 Week Course that starts in 
January 2024.  Take a look at canr.msu.edu/lakesonline for 
more information and learn about Watersheds, Aquatic Plants, 
Shorelines, Ecology, Law, and Citizen Involvement.  The 
deadline to register is 01/28/24 and the initial cost 
(which can be reimbursed) is $115.00.

Lakes - Ours to Protect
By Jan Arps Prundeanu

What can you do?  Soak up that water to prevent run-off into 
the lake by starting a rain garden.  

How do I start?  Check out your PBWOA consultation offer:  
http://www.pbwoa.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/
Reformatted-Rain-Garden-Consulting-Flier.pdf

If you want to learn more, check out the Rain Garden Classes 
offered early next year.  

Registration is open for rain garden classes offered by 
Washtenaw County. (County residence is not required). 
The on-line classes are scheduled for 5 Thursdays beginning 
January 25th thru February 22nd 10 a.m. to noon.

The in-person classes are scheduled for Wednesdays, 
noon to 2:30 p.m. beginning  April 10th thru May 8th.   
(Location: to be determined.)     

For more information and registration:  
https://www.washtenaw.org/675/Master-Rain-Gardener-Class
Your PBWOA provides reimbursement ($89) for all members 
who complete the course.  

Peg Wilutis’s Rain Garden

http://canr.msu.edu/lakesonline
http://www.pbwoa.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/Reformatted-Rain-Garden-Consulting-Flier.pdf
http://www.pbwoa.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/Reformatted-Rain-Garden-Consulting-Flier.pdf
https://www.washtenaw.org/675/Master-Rain-Gardener-Class
https://www.michigan.gov/egle/about/organization/water-resources/inland-lakes-and-streams/shoreline-protection


Thank you for your Continued Support
Melissa DeSimone, MLSA Executive Director

As a riparian property owner, you understand the importance of working 
together to protect our inland lakes. Michigan Lakes and Streams Association 
(MLSA) has been helping to protect Michigan’s water, working with riparian’s on 
their property issues, and providing educational opportunities for waterfront 
property owners since 1961.

We are grateful for the continuing support we have received from PBWOA 
over the years. We are able to provide educational resources and important 
opportunities because of lake associations like yours. Only by working together 
can we continue our mission to preserve and protect Michigan’s inland water 
for future generations.

2023 has been a very good year for MLSA and our members. For the second 
year in a row, we provided a reimbursement to members who took the 
Introduction to Lakes course through MSU extension. This award winning, 6 
week course is an excellent way for riparians to learn the best ways to enjoy 
their lake responsibly.

We also have a new digital offering of The Michigan Riparian magazine for 
our members that will soon be available to subscribers who receive their 
magazines through their lake association (like you!). We hope this new format 
will help to bring important news and information provided in the magazine 
to even more readers throughout the state. We are grateful to PBWOA’s very 
own Craig Kivi, for writing an excellent article for our fall 2023 issue (Shoreline 
Wood Habitat Installations for Lakefront Property Owners).

We took an active role this year in working with the Michigan Environmental 
Council to develop their legislative priorities. The top priority at the moment 
is working toward a statewide septic code to keep sewage out of our surface 
and groundwater. I was recently voted onto the board of MEC to represent 
the interests of our statewide riparian community and I look forward to the 
important work we can accomplish with all our environmentally minded 
partners in MEC.

The last thing I will mention, though certainly not least, is that we provide 
annual support for students who are studying lake sciences or related fields. 
We provided one undergraduate scholarship and helped to fund two grants 
for graduate research projects. For the past two years, we have also invited 
students from the Annis Water Resources Institute at Grand Valley State 
University to present their research at our annual conference. We plan to 
continue these efforts for years to come.

2024 is already looking to be another great year for MLSA and the work we 
do. We hope you will join us for our 63rd Annual Conference on Friday, April 
26 and Saturday, April 27, 2024. The conference will be held in Muskegon, MI 
which is the home of the Annis Water Resources Institute and we already have 
some great sessions and field trips planned for that event.

I cannot stress enough how grateful we are for the partnership of PBWOA. 
Please do not hesitate to reach out to me with any questions or even just 
to chat. You can also find out more about MLSA, sign up for our free email 
newsletter, and donate, subscribe, or join as an individual at our website: 
mymlsa.org. Follow us on Facebook (@mymlsa), Instagram (@lakesstreams), 
YouTube, and LinkedIn.

melissa.desimone@mymlsa.org

989-831-5100

However, the Preserves are in danger. Over the last 
couple of decades, Portage Lake has seen a drastic 
increase in the number of boats, boat size and of late 
large, high energy wave generating boats. This has 
resulted in a much higher number of extremely high 
waves hitting the Preserve shorelines and a 
corresponding increase in damage to the Preserve 
shorelines. In many places the shoreline is lifting up 
with the waves “hinging” due to the soils being washed 
out from under vegetation. Recently, large chunks of 
shoreline have been torn off and have floated away. 
This year two large shoreline tree roots eroded and the 
trees fell into the lake. 

There are two pictures on the website which show 
significant erosion over just 15 years. At this rate the 
small bay and an estimated 5-10 feet of shoreline may 
be gone in another 10-20 years. The rate of destruction 
is frightening, especially given these shorelines are 
such a critical health resource for the lake. 

Because of this drastic increase in shoreline 
destruction, recently a very large project has been 
initiated by Michigan State University, DEQ/EGLE, 
and DNR to cooperatively design and implement a 
shoreline stabilization process for the Preserves using 
natural materials and methods used successfully in 
other lakes. We are currently in the permitting process 
for the Preserves shorelines and expect to have it soon. 
This is our only hope to keep the Preserves shorelines 
stable and the benefit they provide to the health of the 
lake intact and functioning. 

Finally, I will leave you with this. From scientist to 
scientist there is mutual agreement that when it comes 
to the protection and improvement of the health of 
lakes and rivers, there is no action, nor better money 
spent or donated than for the purchasing, restoring and 
protection of huge sections of natural shorelines and 
attached wetlands forever from human contact, 
therefore allowing these wetlands and shorelines to do 
their job of cleaning the water we drink, depend on and 
enjoy. 

.
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REGISTRATION OPENING SOON 
Several of our members have taken this course and 
remarked about how beneficial it was. Remember that 
upon successful completion of the course the PBWOA 
will reimburse any member. This is a six-week online 
course from the comfort of home. You have 24/7 
access to six online units with closed captioned video 
lectures, activities, discussion forums, quizzes and live 
chat sessions with classmates and MSU Extension 
experts

MSU Extension's Introduction to Lakes Online 
course
Save the date:

This popular online course will be offered again 
beginning January 19, 2021. Visit Introduction to
Lakes Online today to learn more, and to sign up to 
be notified when registration opens.

Portage, Base & Whitewood  
Owners Association

2021 Annual Meeting
SATURDAY, MAY 15, 2021 

at 9:00 a.m. ZOOM MEETING

AGENDA

1.  Call to Order, Brief Announcements and 
Introduction of Board Members

2.  Welcome and comments by the President – 
Mark Teicher

3.  Chain of Lakes Improvement Project - 
Representative of Washtenaw County Water 
Resource Commission and Public Works                                 

4.  Marine Safety Patrol, Washtenaw County Sheriff
5.  Election Results for Board for 2021
6.  Treasurer’s Report
7.  Michigan Lake and Streams Executive Director 

Melissa DeSimone
8.  Education, New Boating Laws, Boat Wash 
9.  Natural Shorelines 
10.  Wake Boats  
11. Water Testing (CLMP)
12. Closing Comments and Questions            

Looking for native plants 
for your shore front garden?
Register for the Native Plant Expo: sponsored by 
the WASHTENAW COUNTY CONSERVATION 
DISTRICT, Saturday, June 5th, 2021. 9 a.m. - 1 p.m. 
Washtenaw Farm Council Grounds. 5055 Ann 
Arbor-Saline Rd. Reserve your free ticket to access 
the Expo. RSVP required and entry limited. www.
washtenawcd.org › native-plant-expo.

WASHTENAW COUNTY MARINE PATROL ACTIVITY REPORT – 2020
 Portage Baseline Little Portage

Number of Patrol Hours 240.5 78 3.25
Compliance Inspections 267 62 0
BUI/Drugs 1 warning
Careless Operation 1 warning 1 warning
Navigation Rules 19 warnings 4 warnings
PFD Compliance 6 warnings 22 warnings
Registration Violations 9 warnings 32 warnings

Logging in - Zoom Meeting:
Join Zoom Meeting

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/83995942730?p
wd=bi9raG1ZT1pFZ0ZTZkwxOTBFQWlrdz09

-or-
Meeting ID: 839 9594 2730

Passcode: PBWOA

A Sad Farewell
The familiar logo of Klave’s Marina, on our Chain of 
Lakes for so many years, will be greatly missed with 
the recent change of ownership. The business and 
family have been a mainstay on McGregor Road 
and Portage Lake, selling and servicing boats, parts, 
docks, lifts and accessories for many years. THANK 
YOU Klave’s for your support of the community, 
your voice in ensuring protection of our waters and 
your sponsorship of Fourth of July fireworks and 
other events. We appreciate all that you’ve done 
and we will miss you! The PBWOA joins so many 
residents to wish all associated with Klave’s the 
very best in their future and we welcome the new 
owners, Wonderland Marine. 

However, the Preserves are in danger. Over the last 
couple of decades, Portage Lake has seen a drastic 
increase in the number of boats, boat size and of late 
large, high energy wave generating boats. This has 
resulted in a much higher number of extremely high 
waves hitting the Preserve shorelines and a 
corresponding increase in damage to the Preserve 
shorelines. In many places the shoreline is lifting up 
with the waves “hinging” due to the soils being washed 
out from under vegetation. Recently, large chunks of 
shoreline have been torn off and have floated away. 
This year two large shoreline tree roots eroded and the 
trees fell into the lake. 

There are two pictures on the website which show 
significant erosion over just 15 years. At this rate the 
small bay and an estimated 5-10 feet of shoreline may 
be gone in another 10-20 years. The rate of destruction 
is frightening, especially given these shorelines are 
such a critical health resource for the lake. 

Because of this drastic increase in shoreline 
destruction, recently a very large project has been 
initiated by Michigan State University, DEQ/EGLE, 
and DNR to cooperatively design and implement a 
shoreline stabilization process for the Preserves using 
natural materials and methods used successfully in 
other lakes. We are currently in the permitting process 
for the Preserves shorelines and expect to have it soon. 
This is our only hope to keep the Preserves shorelines 
stable and the benefit they provide to the health of the 
lake intact and functioning. 

Finally, I will leave you with this. From scientist to 
scientist there is mutual agreement that when it comes 
to the protection and improvement of the health of 
lakes and rivers, there is no action, nor better money 
spent or donated than for the purchasing, restoring and 
protection of huge sections of natural shorelines and 
attached wetlands forever from human contact, 
therefore allowing these wetlands and shorelines to do 
their job of cleaning the water we drink, depend on and 
enjoy. 

. 

 
 

PBWOA 
734-471-3141 

mail@PBWOA.org 
http://pbwoa.org 

 
BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
Mark Teicher, President 248-420-9144 
Jon Waitz, Vice President 734-878-9312 
Dave Wilutis, Vice President 517-349-5232 
Jane Ollila, Secretary  734-878-4876 
Jay Hale, Treasurer  734-878-3535 
Jim Jensen   810-599-8125 
Jan Arps-Prundeanu  734-426-5057 
Dave Moody   734-426-0668 
Bob Nester   734-426-2545 

 

.  
REGISTRATION OPENING SOON  
Several of our members have taken this course and 
remarked about how beneficial it was. Remember that 
upon successful completion of the course the PBWOA 
will reimburse any member. This is a six-week online 
course from the comfort of home. You have 24/7 
access to six online units with closed captioned video 
lectures, activities, discussion forums, quizzes and live 
chat sessions with classmates and MSU Extension 
experts 
 
MSU Extension's Introduction to Lakes Online 
course  
 Save the date: 
This popular online course will be offered again 
beginning January 19, 2021. Visit Introduction to 
Lakes Online today to learn more, and to sign up to 
be notified when registration opens.   
  

 

Seawalls
New • Repair • Consultations

(734) 646-5619

R.J. Knight
Base Lake

Pontoon Trailering
Anywhere – Anytime
You Call – “We Haul”

Over 35 Years Experience
Insured

11971 Yankee Lane 
Pinckney, MI 48169

Snow Plowing
Salting

WHAT’S GOING ON AT PORTAGE LAKE??? 

It’s exciting and noteworthy… if you’re curious even a 
little after you read Craig Kivi’s article please check 
out the website for more information with great 
historical pictures and ways in which you might 
become involved:  

www.naturalshorelines.com

NATURE PRESERVES UPDATE 
By Craig Kivi 

Along the undeveloped far northwest side of Portage 
Lake, wrapping into Mud Bay, there is a series of 
small white signs that say “Private Property –
Protected Shoreline Habitat.” These signs identify two 
nature preserves. To the far North, the Louis P. Kivi 
Natural Shoreline Preserve consists of more than 1,200 
feet of natural shoreline and 2 acres of attached 
wetlands. Nearer to Mud Bay, including “Silver Dollar 
Bay”, and wrapping around into Mud Bay, is the 
Norman A. Wood Natural Shoreline Preserve, 
consisting of 1,525 feet of natural shoreline and 9 acres 
of attached wetlands. Louis P. Kivi and Norman A. 
Wood were conservation minded residents of Portage 
Lake as far back as the 1930’s and are my father and 
great grandfather. I am longtime resident of Portage 
Lake and grateful affiliate of the PBWOA. Both of 
these preserves prohibit human contact, allowing 
research access only and are protected from human 
development forever. 

Of far more importance are what these Preserves are 
and what they do. The Huron River Watershed Council 
sent scientific representatives to the properties to 
perform “Bio Reserve Assessments” which quantify 
how important the properties are ecologically and 
ultimately for humans. They rated both preserves very 
high and in fact on one preserve the wetland and 
shoreline itself was classified as “endangered.”  

The over 2,700’ natural preserve shorelines, consisting 
of dirt, grass, trees, cattails, floating vegetation and 
bushes act as the major water filter for Portage Lake, 
removing algae, fertilizers, toxins and other pollutants 
that a sea-walled shoreline cannot remove. The 
attached several acre floating mat of vegetation 
“bogs”, removes carbon from the air. The massive 
attached wetlands further prevent pollutants from 
reaching the lake, filtering the rain runoff before it 
reaches the lake, and filtering the water prior to it 
percolating through the soils and filling the aquifers for 
the drinking water we take from our wells. 

One could write a book on the benefits these preserves 
offer wildlife but we only have room to mention a few. 
From places to breed, raise young, feed, etc., the 
preserve properties are rich in depth and diversity for 
all kinds of wildlife in an undisturbed setting. Those 
who drive by the preserves slowly, or better yet stay 
long and drift closely by, will see Eagles, Osprey, 
Egrets, Kingfishers landing in the sparse dead tree 
branches of the tall shoreline trees and hear literally 
hundreds of different bird songs. There is no other 
place on Portage Lake where dead trees really even 
exist, much less stand away from development where 
these majestic predators repeatedly feel safe enough to 
rest while hunting. A real treat is to float in front of the 
Preserves near sunset and watch the thousands of 
different birds flock in to overnight there, bringing all 
their different songs with them. 

The untouched shorelines provide fish spawning and 
rearing habitat, a place to live, eat and reproduce for 
turtles, frogs and all kinds of other creatures which 
cannot survive near the sea-walled fine cut grass 
lakefronts so common on Portage Lake. The Preserves 
are a necessary lake health offset to the otherwise high 
degree of development of Portage Lake shorelines. 
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A MESSAGE
FROM THE DAM OPERATOR
Arthur Stauch
I am Arthur Stauch and have been operating the John 
Flook Dam, commonly known as the Portage Lake 
Dam since 1997. I welcome the opportunity to provide 
information about the Dam via this Newsletter and 
thank the PBWOA Board for including this.

Boating and Water Safety Near the Dam: We are 
entering the high flow time of year. This can begin 
as early as February and continues into March, April, 
and May and, depending on weather, can continue 
into June. The high flow condition creates a dangerous 
situation for boating near the Dam and areas of the 
river because the flow of the water at the dam pulls 
watercraft. There is a cable to help stop boats from 
going over the dam but watercraft with no or little 
power – kayaks, canoes, small boats or pontoons with 
small motors – can be held against the cable unable 
to get free. On a few occasions small boats or canoes 
have been swept over the falls. 

The safest and best practice is to not boat near 
the Dam any time of the year but especially in the 
spring. It is understood that paddle sport enthusiasts 
frequently require portaging to the lower or upper 
part of the Huron River. The safest practice if you are 
approaching the dam from Portage, is to stay very 
close to the left shore where the portage steps are.  
If you are paddling upstream,  the portage shoreline 
would be on your right. Once portaged, upstream or 
down, continue to stay close to the shoreline until 
you are substantially away from the strong current, 
undertow and torrent of the dam waters.

If you have questions or if you want more information, 
please call me at 734-216-4009. It has been a 
challenging year for all, and I hope you and your 
families are well. 

Help Wanted: 
PBWOA is searching for someone to assist with the 
PBWOA.org website. Our website is built on the 
WordPress platform which is used by over half of 
the websites on the Net. The main qualification is 
an eagerness to learn, but familiarity with HTML, 
Javascript and/or PHP would be useful but not 
necessary. Previous WordPress experience would be 
wonderful. If you, or someone you know, would like 
to explore this opportunity, send an email to mail@
pbwoa.org and someone will get back to you. (P.S. 
If you or your business has a website and you can 
recommend your web designer, please let us know 
that as well.)

WELCOME 
95 NEW WATERFRONT OWNERS 
The PBWOA is excited to welcome so many new 
neighbors!  Wonderful adventures and memories 
await you on this exceptional body of water. Our goal 
is to help you navigate the transition and get the most 
enjoyment from your new home over the coming 
years while at the same time protecting and preserving 
the lakes. If you have questions please feel free to call 
a board member, connect with us at a Board meeting 
and join us as a PBWOA member… the best $50 you 
will have spent this year!

Mark Your Calendar
ANNUAL MEETING
May 15, 2021 9:00 a.m. via Zoom
FREE BOAT WASH
June 30, 2021 11:00 a.m.-4:00 p.m.
BOATER’S SAFETY CLASS 
Not scheduled for 2021
PIZZA PARTY 
Still hopeful check PBWOA.org for updates

WHAT’S GOING ON AT PORTAGE LAKE??? 

It’s exciting and noteworthy… if you’re curious even a 
little after you read Craig Kivi’s article please check 
out the website for more information with great 
historical pictures and ways in which you might 
become involved:  

www.naturalshorelines.com 

NATURE PRESERVES UPDATE 
By Craig Kivi 

Along the undeveloped far northwest side of Portage 
Lake, wrapping into Mud Bay, there is a series of 
small white signs that say “Private Property – 
Protected Shoreline Habitat.” These signs identify two 
nature preserves. To the far North, the Louis P. Kivi 
Natural Shoreline Preserve consists of more than 1,200 
feet of natural shoreline and 2 acres of attached 
wetlands. Nearer to Mud Bay, including “Silver Dollar 
Bay”, and wrapping around into Mud Bay, is the 
Norman A. Wood Natural Shoreline Preserve, 
consisting of 1,525 feet of natural shoreline and 9 acres 
of attached wetlands. Louis P. Kivi and Norman A. 
Wood were conservation minded residents of Portage 
Lake as far back as the 1930’s and are my father and 
great grandfather. I am longtime resident of Portage 
Lake and grateful affiliate of the PBWOA. Both of 
these preserves prohibit human contact, allowing 
research access only and are protected from human 
development forever. 

Of far more importance are what these Preserves are 
and what they do. The Huron River Watershed Council 
sent scientific representatives to the properties to 
perform “Bio Reserve Assessments” which quantify 
how important the properties are ecologically and 
ultimately for humans. They rated both preserves very 
high and in fact on one preserve the wetland and 
shoreline itself was classified as “endangered.”  

The over 2,700’ natural preserve shorelines, consisting 
of dirt, grass, trees, cattails, floating vegetation and 
bushes act as the major water filter for Portage Lake, 
removing algae, fertilizers, toxins and other pollutants 
that a sea-walled shoreline cannot remove. The 
attached several acre floating mat of vegetation 
“bogs”, removes carbon from the air. The massive 
attached wetlands further prevent pollutants from 
reaching the lake, filtering the rain runoff before it 
reaches the lake, and filtering the water prior to it 
percolating through the soils and filling the aquifers for 
the drinking water we take from our wells. 

One could write a book on the benefits these preserves 
offer wildlife but we only have room to mention a few. 
From places to breed, raise young, feed, etc., the 
preserve properties are rich in depth and diversity for 
all kinds of wildlife in an undisturbed setting. Those 
who drive by the preserves slowly, or better yet stay 
long and drift closely by, will see Eagles, Osprey, 
Egrets, Kingfishers landing in the sparse dead tree 
branches of the tall shoreline trees and hear literally 
hundreds of different bird songs. There is no other 
place on Portage Lake where dead trees really even 
exist, much less stand away from development where 
these majestic predators repeatedly feel safe enough to 
rest while hunting. A real treat is to float in front of the 
Preserves near sunset and watch the thousands of 
different birds flock in to overnight there, bringing all 
their different songs with them. 

The untouched shorelines provide fish spawning and 
rearing habitat, a place to live, eat and reproduce for 
turtles, frogs and all kinds of other creatures which 
cannot survive near the sea-walled fine cut grass 
lakefronts so common on Portage Lake. The Preserves 
are a necessary lake health offset to the otherwise high 
degree of development of Portage Lake shorelines. 
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